SUBJECT OF MANSTER MEETING RECORD.



De Pr

## 10 DOWNING STREET LONDON SWIA 2AA

From the Private Secretary

21 February 1990

The Prime Minister held a meeting yesterday to discuss the issue of lone parent families. Those present were the Lord President of the Council, the Lord Chancellor, the Home Secretary, the Chancellor of the Duchy of Lancaster, the Secretaries of State for Scotland and for Social Security, the Chief Secretary to the Treasury, the Lord Advocate, Sir Robin Butler, Mrs Bowtell (Department of Social Security), Mr Grant (Home Office), Mr Harris (Lord Chancellor's Department), Mr Wilson and Mrs Bailey (Cabinet Office) and Mr Dunlop (No 10 Policy Unit). The meeting had before it a minute by your Secretary of State dated 16 February 1990.

Your Secretary of State said that he was anxious for the work on lone parent families to proceed quickly. He was currently taking action on three fronts. First, he had taken steps to improve the collection of maintenance within the present framework: the absent parent liability to maintain had been extended to children aged 16 to 18, saving an estimated £2.5 million; more encouragement had been given to mothers to name absent fathers; maintenance collected had risen from £155 million in 1988/89 to an anticipated £180 million in 1989/90; and, from April, the amount of net earnings a liable relative could keep over income support level was to be reduced from 25% to 15%, giving a potential saving of £34 million.

He also proposed to make an announcement within the next few weeks, probably in the context of tabling amendments to the Social Security Bill, of six further measures: new powers to enable the recovery of all the benefit (not just an allowance for the child) where a mother is unmarried or divorced; new powers for court orders for maintenance taken up by the DSS to be made transferable to the lone parent; further pressure on lone parents to name the father; the use of powers already enacted for DSS access to Inland Revenue data, to help trace absent parents; the introduction of new mechanisms for debt recovery, as part of the follow up to the recent efficiency scrutiny on the management of departmental debt; and higher targets for the recovery of maintenance by DSS officers in 1990/91.

decisions depended, should be completed in time for those decisions to be finalised by the summer. It would be desirable to include any necessary legislative changes in the 1990/91 legislative programme, if at all possible.

The Prime Minister, summing up the discussion, said that it was vital to improve the arrangements for recovering maintenance from absent fathers, who must not be allowed to avoid their responsibilities. Although there were significant savings in public expenditure to be gained from changes in the assessment and collection of maintenance liability, the primary objective of reform was the moral one of re-establishing traditional family values and the fundamental structure of family life. The action taken within the present framework was a welcome start in changing public expectations. The group endorsed the six measures set out in paragraph 5 of the Secretary of State for Social Security's minute of 16 February and wished them to be pushed forward with all due speed. The Prime Minister stressed that the details of the extra resources mentioned in subparagraph (vi) should be sorted out with the Treasury urgently: the savings would only be made if the staff were available.

For the future, it was crucial to keep up the momentum. Reforms in this area could have more effect on the quality of life than many of the Government's economic measures. The Group had agreed on a number of areas where further proposals should be worked up as a matter of high priority. There was no doubt that lone parents should be required to name the father as a condition of receiving benefit, subject to necessary exceptions. The possibility of introducing some incentive for the payment of maintenance should be considered. It was highly desirable to find an effective formula for the assessment of maintenance payments. And every effort should be made to improve the collection of maintenance. Your Secretary of State would consider the possibilities for speeding up the survey of courts and DSS offices on which future policy decisions are to be based. The aim should be to complete the inter-departmental work on the assessment and collection of maintenance in time to finalise policy proposals by the summer, so that proposals for legislation could, subject to other pressures on the programme, be brought forward in the 1990/91 session.

I am sending copies of this letter to the Private Secretaries to the Ministers at the meeting, to the Secretary of State for Health, and to the others present.

CAROLINE SLOCOCK

Stuart Lord, Esq., Department of Social Security.